
______________________________________________________________________________ 

The location of this meeting is handicap accessible, and reasonable accommodations will be provided to 
persons requiring assistance.  If you have a special accommodation need, please contact the Newton ADA 
Coordinator Trisha Guditz, 617-796-1156, via email at TGuditz@newtonma.gov or via TDD/TTY at 
(617) 796-1089 at least two days in advance of the meeting date. 

CITY OF NEWTON 
 

IN BOARD OF ALDERMEN 
 

PROGRAMS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE REPORT 
 

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 2012 
 

Present: Ald. Sangiolo (Chairman), Linsky, Blazar, Hess-Mahan, Rice, Merrill and Fischman 
Absent: Ald. Baker 
Also Present: Ald. Danberg, Crossley and Fuller 
Others Present: Robert DeRubeis (Commissioner, Parks & Recreation), Candace Havens 
(Director, Planning & Development), Robert Rooney (Chief Operating Officer), Lou Taverna 
(City Engineer), Robert Waddick (Assistant City Solicitor), Karyn Dean (Committee Clerk) 
 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor 
#285-12 PETER JOHNSON, 121 Fairway Drive, West Newton, re-appointed as a member 

of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to expire September 
11, 2015 (60 days 12/01/12) [09-14-12 @3:04PM 

ACTION: HELD 5-0 (Ald. Merrill and Fischman not voting) 
 
NOTE:  Mr. Johnson was not present at the meeting.  The Committee voted to hold this 
appointment until they can meet with him.  
 

REFERRED TO PROGRAMS & SERVICES AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 
#359-12 HIS HONOR THE MAYOR requesting authorization to transfer the sum of three 

hundred thousand dollars ($300,000) from the FY 2013 Budget Reserve to the 
Parks & Recreation Forestry Vehicle Rentals Account for the purpose of 
responding to tree damage as a result of Hurricane Sandy.  [10/30/12 @ 12:42 
PM] 

ACTION: APPROVED AS AMENDED 5-0 to $500,000 (Ald. Fischman and Blazar not 
voting) 

 
NOTE:  Bob DeRubeis, Commissioner of Parks & Recreation, addressed the Committee.  He 
explained that there was an amendment to the original request of $300,000 for an additional 
$200,000 which would come from Free Cash.  The Urban Forestry Response Summary is 
attached.  This includes an analysis of how this storm compared to damage and loss with 
Hurricane Irene.  This storm was significantly more damaging. There were 945 locations with 
tree damage, which included 152 whole or partially blocked roads; 50 trees on houses; and 176 
locations with trees or limbs on wires.  He was very happy with the contractor, Northern Tree, as 
they were very responsive and Newton had more trucks that most communities had.  Also, the 
city’s tree crew was out working under the wonderful supervision of Marc Welsh and his 
assistant, Butchy Desimone.  He thanked Commissioner Turocy from the Department of Public 
Works, because they were able to dump all the debris at the Rumford and Elliot yard locations 
which made the entire operation run more smoothly.  He also mentioned that he may need to 
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come back to the Board for more funds for grinding of the stumps left behind by the downed 
trees. 
 
Ald. Rice said that NStar’s initial response was quite slow. The Commissioner agreed.  He said 
they would normally need NStar to remove any wires or de-energize them before any tree work 
could be done.  There are some city crews that are able to handle issues with wires, but most of 
the wire problems require NStar’s assistance. By the third day, NStar was working very hard 
with the city, but the Commissioner said he would like to see that response time cut down 
significantly as this was by far the most frustrating part of the clean-up.  There will be a follow 
up meeting in the near future to determine how to improve the working relationship with NStar 
for any future storm needs.  Ald. Linsky was also concerned, especially considering the lead time 
information on this storm.  Commissioner DeRubeis said that early predictions for the storm 
indicated significant damage to the Cape. He believes the utility companies dispatched much of 
their resources to that area as they were not expecting so much damage north.  Ald. Linsky also 
commented that the relative costs of storm damage should be assessed relative to 
undergrounding utility wiring. 
 
The Committee thanked Commissioner DeRubeis for the exceptional job done by his department 
and approved the request for funds as amended. 

 
REFERRED TO PROGRAMS & SERVICES AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 

#254-12 ALD. HESS-MAHAN, SANGIOLO, DANBERG, KALIS, CROSSLEY 
proposing an ordinance relating to plastic bag reduction that would add a fee to 
single-use plastic and paper bags that are not at least 40% post-consumer 
recycled content, at certain retail establishments in Newton. [07/18/12 @4:34 
PM] 

ACTION: HELD 5-0 (Ald. Blazar and Rice not voting) 
 
NOTE:  Ald. Hess-Mahan presented two draft ordinances to the Committee.  One included a fee 
for use of the bags with funds going to a “clean-up” fund (with the store keeping 1 cent per bag) 
which is based on a very successful Washington DC model.  The stores do incur a cost for the 
bags and managing a fee program. He also provided a draft that bans the bags completely.  This 
one is modeled on a proposed Brookline ordinance which will be presented to the town on 
November 17, but geared towards Newton’s process and would be enforced by the Inspectional 
Services Department.  Ald. Hess-Mahan sent these drafts out to the Board for comment and 
based on that, would like to add a graduated fee, which is typical for other communities that are 
using this sort of program.   In DC, because they reduced the number of bags being used, the 
District received less revenue, but there was less to clean up and consumption was being 
reduced.   
 
The Attorney General’s office reviews every ordinance that involves fees and taxes to be sure 
they comply with constitutional and statutory case law.  There are 3 published advisory opinions 
that were attached to the agenda.  The Law Dept. has a question whether or not this will be a 
valid fee.  Often communities go with the straight ban as it is easier to manage and Ald. Hess-
Mahan agreed.  In Massachusetts, the state has to approve of what local governments due with 
regard to fees and taxes.  A fee structure program could be challenged legally.  
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The plastic bags cannot go into the recycling system in Newton and should not go in the green 
recycling bins.  They need to be returned to the store of put in the blue trash bins. Ald. Hess-
Mahan said he checked with Elaine Gentile, Director of Environmental Affairs, and she said that 
they tend to get ensnared in the conveyor system used to sort the recycling materials, so they 
cannot put them through the city’s recycling system. 
 
Public Comment: 
Alison Leary, 192 Chapel St.  Ms. Leary submitted written comments to the committee that are 
attached to this report.  In support of Ms. Leary’s comment, Ald. Danberg said that there really is 
no such thing as a truly bio-degradable plastic bag.  She explained that they just break down 
more quickly and into much smaller particles that enter the water supply and ultimately are 
entering the food chain.  She said this causes a bigger problem than the bags that last for a 
thousand years. 
 
Pat Maher, 81 Winslow St.  Mr. Maher has been a long time resident and homeowner in Newton.  
He said that his property taxes are being raised and he feels he is being “nickeled and dimed” 
into more economic pressure with a fee on grocery bags.  He said he takes care of his own trash 
and picks up other peoples trash that he finds on streets.  If the bags are the problem he thinks the 
city should go after the bag makers and the stores that use them.  There are alternatives to current 
plastic bags.  The bags being used now are extremely inexpensive to make and purchase and that 
is why they are being used.  He said he doesn’t really care about paper or plastic bags, he just 
doesn’t want to be charged another fee.  He also feels this does not solve the problem, but instead 
puts another onus on the consumer.  He said there was a bigger problem in the waste stream with 
plastic water bottles, cigarette butts, soda cans and nip bottles in the parks and by the river. 
 
Marcia Cooper, 170 Evelyn Rd.  Marcia Cooper represents Green Decade Newton.  She said that 
people would not have to pay any additional fee is they just brought their own bags to the stores.  
She compared this to the bottle bill.  As soon as the bottle is returned, your money is returned.  
Green Decade has a chart that shows people what percentage of their garbage goes into different 
categories.  Plastic that could be recycled is at 14%.  A large portion of this is plastic bags and 
not enough places are collecting these bags for recycling.  Green Decade supports efforts to 
make Newton a better, more sustainable community.   
 
Chris Steele, 702 Chestnut St.  Mr. Steele asked if any of the merchants were invited to the 
meeting.  Ald. Sangiolo informed him that they were.  Representatives from Whole Foods, 
Shaws, Trader Joe’s and Baza were invited but they apparently chose not to attend.    Mr. Steele 
felt more outreach needed to be done along with education.  Ald. Hess-Mahan said that he heard 
from Greg Reibman, President of the Chamber of Commerce, and he did have concerns about 
this issue.  He felt it might hurt Newton in terms of competition.  Ald. Hess-Mahan referred to a 
study done in California which showed that that was not the case.  The draft ordinance also 
provides for a ramp up timeframe in which stores could use up their inventory and not 
completely lose the cost of what had already been purchased.  Ald. Linsky asked Mr. Steele is 
anyone from the Economic Development Commission had any experience in terms of the cost to 
stores.  He said he would find out. 
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Follow-up 
Ald.Sangiolo said she would like to take this up again in a few weeks.  In the meantime, she 
would like some comment from the Law Department on the fee vs. ban models.  Ald. Fischman 
asked about reaching out to local stores and Ald. Sangiolo re-iterated that they had been invited.  
Christ Steele said he would like to attempt to engage the local merchants.  
 
Ald. Hess-Mahan moved to hold this item and the Committee voted to hold. 
 
#336-12 HIS HONOR THE MAYOR, ALD. BAKER, FULLER AND LAREDO, 

requesting a discussion to include possible uses, process, timeline, opportunity for 
community input and funding sources, with the affected neighborhood community 
and with members of the Board of Aldermen, on the potential acquisition for 
passive or active recreational uses of the five acre parcel in Ward 7 on Manet 
Road currently held by the MWRA as an obsolete open water reservoir.  
[10-3-12 @ 6:57PM]  

ACTION: HELD 4-0 (Ald. Fischman, Blazar and Rice not voting) 
 
NOTE:   Ald. Fuller said this was an exciting opportunity for the city.  The Waban Hill 
Reservoir is about 5 acres that the MWRA will be declaring surplus.  There are many legal issues 
to contend with including how it might be acquired and at what price, restrictions on usage, etc.  
Ald. Fuller said this is the very beginning of the scoping process. 
 
Robert Rooney, Chief Operating Officer, addressed the Committee.  He said the location of the 
reservoir is off of Commonwealth Avenue near Boston College. Despite its name, it is not in 
Waban.  He said it was initially built and owned by the city in 1877.  It was purchased in 1900 
by the water authority of that time and used as an active reservoir.  The MWRA now has water 
with the MetroWest tunnel and other resources.  It was used for a while as a back-up system but 
is no longer needed so they are releasing it as obsolete.  The MWRA will be declaring it surplus 
in the months to come and contacted the city of this decision.  A similar acquisition happened 
successfully in the Town of Brookline a couple of years ago with the Fisher Hill Reservoir. 
 
Mr. Rooney said this is a 5 acre site with about 3 acres covered in water.  It has a 20 foot high 
earthen berm that has to be inspected annually by the state for safety.  It creates a very unique 
situation for the city and would likely take a couple of years to get through the process of 
acquiring the property.  A meeting has been scheduled on November 14 to hear what the public 
might think of this purchase, with about 300 notices mailed households in that area. Ald. Fuller 
said the neighbors are used to having an unused, quiet parcel of land in their backyards, so their 
input is very important. 
 
Mr. Rooney noted that there are many options from housing to open space, recreation, or a 
combination of many things.  Housing development might price the city out of buying the 
property as it would raise its value significantly.  The property has to be valued based on its 
potential use.  Bob Waddick, Assistant City Solicitor, said that in Brookline, when the Fisher 
Hill Reservoir property was zoned for single family home construction, the property was valued 
at almost $8M.  As a result of the legislation and the restriction that the property could only be 
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used for open space, passive recreation or active recreation, the appraisal went down to $800K 
instead.   
 
Mr. Waddick, said that if the property is restricted to an Article 97 use (open space and 
recreation restrictions), and these types of properties are generally viewed in that way, that will  
affect the appraised value of the property.  The Division of Capital Asset Management will make 
the final determination regarding Article 97, but Mr. Rooney was fairly certain that DCAM 
would declare this as an Article 97 property.  Ald. Hess-Mahan said they had to be careful 
regarding state and federal laws as well about changing use.  They ran into this with the dog 
parks at Cold Spring Park and converting it to a different use.  Ald. Sangiolo said she thought 
that had to do with donated land only. 
 
Mr. Rooney said that they looked at what could be done with the Article 97 restrictions and the 
possibilities are many: soccer field, amphitheatre, dog parks, senior activities, tot areas, etc.  Ald. 
Hess-Mahan asked if it would be drained.  Ald. Fuller said it would depend on what the vision is 
and what the financing is.  Ald. Merrill thought this land should be used for housing 
development of single family homes.  Ald. Fuller said because of the Article 97 restrictions, that 
may not be possible, but all options will be considered within the legal, economic and physical 
contraints. 
 
Candace Havens, Director of Planning and Development, said that they could hone in on what 
the consensus is of preferred use.  But it was in the city’s interest to do a fair amount of 
conceptual work on this to be able to cost it out.  She said CPA funds could come into play here 
as well depending on how things proceed.  
 
The Committee voted to hold this item until more information becomes available. 
 
 

Respectfully Submitted,   
 
Amy Sangiolo, Chairman 
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